March 2006 Committee and Task Force Reports

Board of Trustees

Todd Steffan, February 21 Regular Meeting and  March 7 Workshop


President Dvorsky announced that the Association of California Community College Administrators (ACCCA) has named Dr. Susan Cota the recipient of the 2006 Harry Buttimer Distinguished Administrator Award.  Dr. Cota will accept the award at ACCCA’s annual conference on Wednesday, February 22.  President Dvorsky congratulated Dr. Cota, stating “we are proud of Susan.”

Mr. Eloy Retamal, Program Director and Team Leader with DMJM, provided a PowerPoint Presentation on the impact of cost increases on the District Measure B Facilities Development Program.  He explained that purchasing power has been significantly diminished by $277 million due to market conditions.  As a result, the District needs to reassess program scope and budget allocations.  He reported that as a result of an unprecedented increase in construction costs, the voter approved $497 million program is now estimated to cost $775 million (assuming a 7% escalation in 2005-06 and 5% per year thereafter).  Mr. Retamal outlined the following proposed strategies:

· Develop more detailed program definition

· Confirm scope and facility requirements based upon the College Educational Master Plans

· Accelerate the construction of new facilities to a five year timeline and schedule

· Define Project Reprioritization

· Project Delivery:  Combine projects into Procurement Packages/Economies of Scale

· Procure bulk purchases of equipment and materials

· Reassess level of LEED Certification (adds 3%-5% to projects)

· Conduct continuous program reassessment to match local market conditions

· Include bid alternate opportunities

· Manage realistic expectations of facilities/projects that can be implemented

· Develop project scope and budgeting based on State Chancellor’s Office and Title V Community College Space and Capacity Standards

By implementing the proposed strategies, the District can:

· Maximize number of projects with available funding

· Minimize future loss of purchasing power

· Manage stakeholder expectations

· Complete projects faster

· Reduce program management level costs

In response to a question raised by Mr. Gelles, Mr. Stutzman reported that the District built in 12% escalation costs for the life of the program.  Mr. Gelles commented, “We have to do something or we will be in the middle with only half of the projects completed.”  He asked that Staff bring this back with a plan showing how we can get it done.

College Council

Heidi Ulrech for Todd Steffan, February 14, 2006

The December draft of the Program Revitalization/ Discontinuance Process for Chabot and Las Positas was quickly reviewed and agreed that it is ready to be presented to the Board of Trustees.

Suggested revisions to Board Policies and Administrative Rules and Procedures were handed out and reviewed.  Policy 2260 - Political Activity, will be revised some more and e-mailed out.  Policies 7010 - Meetings, 7011  - Closed Sessions, 7012 - Agenda of Meetings and Public Notice, and 7019 - Minutes of Trustee Meetings were reviewed and approved for presentation to the Board.

A council to address district wide curriculum issues was formed after the last accreditation.  A draft document describing the charge of this council has been under review by the two Academic Senates. There was still some language in the document that was not agreeable to all parties.  After much discussion, suggested changes will be brought back to the Senates for a final review.

Distance Education Committee Report

Scott Vigallon, Feb. 24, 2006

1. The issue of contact hours for DE courses with labs has not been resolved, according to an email from Mr. Milanese. In the email, Mr. Milanese stated that online lab classes are still being given student contact hours only for the units and not the hours of contact. Members of the committee with online lab classes will write up proposals for how to deal with their situations when their involvement is sought by other parties on campus. In the meantime, it is assumed that Mr. Milanese will work to resolve this issue.
2. After our January meeting, Sylvia Rodriguez sent a memo to all faculty, clarifying census reporting procedures. All faculty will follow the same procedures, and A&R is requesting that faculty submit their census rosters in person. The problem with some DE faculty is that they do not teach any face-to-face courses and are never on campus. The committee felt that if A&R encounters this problem, employees there should refer the matter to the instructor’s dean. The yet-to-be-deployed Web for Faculty software in CLASS-Web should solve this dilemma.

3. As per the committee’s recommendation at the January meeting, Scott copied each DE course’s statistics and burned them to CDs for potential future use. That way, LPC will be able to determine if students logged in or not by Census Day. Regarding purging students from the Blackboard server, Scott will attempt to seek answers from other colleges next week at the Blackboard conference.

4. The Blackboard test server was upgraded to version 6.3 on Feb. 22. Lots of testing needs to be done on it before 6.3 is applied to the production server. The goal is to have 6.3 ready by the beginning of the Summer, with training conducted in May.

5. At the January meeting, the committee agreed to form a subgroup to address issues surrounding the evaluation of courses. Scott, Philip Manwell and Steven Bundy volunteered for the subgroup, and the committee recommended that other interested faculty be invited to join. Scott put the word out via the Academic Senate and received two more volunteers, Teri Ann Bengiveno and Mary Campbell. Since then, Scott was notified that this subgroup cannot work on a tool to evaluate online courses because that is under the purview of the Faculty Association, which began addressing the issues Feb. 21. 
The Curriculum Committee also notified Scott that it was forming a subcommittee to deal with issues surrounding curriculum proposals for new online courses.
Our DE committee’s subgroup met twice to and decided to determine best practices in designing online courses. Scott will take the lead in writing up the best practices, and the ultimate hope is that the DE committee will officially adopt a set of best practices that can be shared with all current and future online instructors.
Steven Bundy attended the FA meeting Feb. 21, and reported that most of the time was spent on reviewing the basic "Observation of Instruction" form and the questions on the student survey. The first goal of the FA group is to modify and revise these forms so that questions are appropriate for online courses.
Based on feedback from the committee, Scott modified the survey to email to students who withdraw from DE courses. The survey is an attempt to determine why students withdraw. He began sending the emails Feb. 24 and will continue to do so throughout the semester.

6. After the January meeting, Scott surveyed the committee to prioritize which suggestions the committee should address to help improve the success and withdrawal rates of DE students. He compiled the results to determine the top five suggestions. The top five are below:
Hold a DE faculty meeting once a year with the VP of Instruction and/or the deans. The committee would like to have DE faculty meet with the VP and deans on the Fall Faculty Flex Day. The session would cover, among other things, best practices in online teaching and learning, other pedagogical issues, and any other of the myriad of issues that faculty and students encounter. Eric Harpell said he would contact Melissa Korber about this idea.

a. Have DE faculty create information pages for the web so prospective students have a better understanding of what the class entails. Some faculty already do this, but most don’t. This is a simple one-page description that gets posted on the web. There is even a template that faculty can use and just type in their information. Scott will email the template to faculty once again. 

b. Survey students who withdrew from courses. This is being done and was mentioned in number 6 above. 

c. Dedicate a counselor to DE students who can be proactive in contacting, and supporting, students throughout the semester. Scott will contact Jeff Baker about piloting this with students in one course who have been identified by the instructor as potential withdrawals. Scott will also try to find an instructor to participate.

d. Improve the quality of courses. The possible flex day should help, as should the best practices that the DE subgroup is working on.
The committee began discussing the issue of offering hybrid courses, which are part face-to-face courses and part online. This issue will be included again in the March committee agenda for further discussion. Questions surrounding this issue include: How should LPC define hybrid courses? How should hybrid courses be evaluated? Should the DE committee determine, and share, best practices for hybrids? What should faculty training entail?
Facilities Committee
David Boehm

Food Services

Carmen McCauley

Health and Safety

Frankie Alexander, 

Mike Ansell reported:
1. Campus Safety reports a sharp increase in problems including 20 unsafe driving citations, 1 auto theft, 1 hit and run, a fight, and an illegal knife over 4" long was confiscated.  They think that the new gym may be a factor.  

2. Science Building:  A safety consultant is trying to get feedback so that we can establish standard operating procedures for safety in Chemistry and Biology.  If you work there, please give your input now or you may have to live with rules you don't agree with!

3. 2nd Floor Gym - if the fire alarm goes off on campus, the elevators in the P.E. Building will not operate.  Disabled students will currently be trapped on the second floor.  Campus Safety is open to suggestions.

4. The Health Center signed a new 2-year contract with ValleyCare, and will be starting a campus program to promote better nutrition.  They are open to suggestions on how to do this-volunteers welcome.  The recent CPR class was not well attended so they will try flex day next time.  

Planning and Budget Committee

Connie Bish, March 2, 2006

John Gonder and Melissa Korber are excited about a plan to start a campus Internet Radio using streaming media.  A four-unit class was created, and future funding may come from a Radio Club or other sources.  The Internet Radio will enhance student life.

The Deans will submit Classified Position Prioritizations to the Business Office by March 24.  PBC member should receive them before the next meeting April 6.  Deans will do a presentation on their Division needs on April 6, and the vote will be conducted e-mail. 

LPC will be hiring another faculty member.  The faculty prioritization shows that an ESL instructor is next to be hired and will bring the total number of full time faculty to 106.

Bob Kratochvil spoke at length about facilities.   Mr. Kratochvil met with public transit authorities to discuss encouraging using mass transit by employing incentives.  He also discussed the possibility of remodeling the fountain by moving the pump from the bottom of the fountain to a place where it can be maintained and repaired without draining it.  The second entrance/exit is behind schedule per Shea Homes, but it should be finished the end of this semester.  The road is not striped and it needs lighting, although in the event of an emergency, the road is usable.

The Multidisciplinary Building is 35 % complete.  Although it finishes in December, no classes will be scheduled until Summer 2007 to make certain it is operational.  Contrary to popular opinion, the PE Building is not sliding down the hill.  There has been some settling with cracks in the stucco, and the wood floor is “cupping”, so there could be some water related issues.  Sierra Bay is responsible for resolving those issues, and will not receive final payment until resolved.   Two synthetic turf soccer fields and the aquatic center are next on the building schedule.  The soccer field will have a 42-inch fence to help set the tone that it is not a public space.  Synthetic turf requires water to clean it and cool it down enough to use it.  It will eventually be lighted, but at $150,00 per light for each field, LPC will be asking for sponsorships.  The Early Childhood Center will be built directly below the fields, but the landscape architects will design a green “barrier”.  The aquatic center will have two pools-one smaller, shallower pool for the community and for assistive PE, and the other pool will be a 35 meter NCAA regulation pool for water polo, diving, swim meets, etc.  Architects recommend wind fencing held up by 40-foot tall poles; there is some controversy because the fencing is not attractive and a search for an alternative is underway.

The Performing Arts Building has been in discussions with designers and the Music Department.  The building will be 58,000 square feet plus a large amphitheater.  LPC is striving to be for a silver certificate for “green” buildings.

The Science Building Phase II is on the state capital outlay plan, and the Final Project Proposal will go out soon.  

Staff Development

Ann Jones, March 13, 2006

The results of the Dollars for Department Mini Grants follow:

Ruth Hanna:  Geology Dept. work group, including adjuncts, SLO's

Stuart McElderry:  History Dept.  SLO's, 6 faculty including adjuncts

Elena Cole:  English Dept.  SLO's for English 1A, two work sessions for faculty including adjuncts

Cynthia Keune:  Math Department workshops  (4) for SLO's for adjuncts

Karen Pihl, Nan Ho,Barbara Zingg:  Biology Dept. workshop for full-time and adjunct faculty, and classified staff

Tiina Hukari:  ESL Department workshop for adjunct and full-time faculty, develop assignments for ILC, SLO's

Nolan O'Brien, John Gonder, and Melissa Korber:  Mass Communications project to develop LPC Student Media, adjunct faculty

Marilyn Marquis:  ESL Dept. SLO's, three workshops to develop assignments for Level I  ESL courses.

There was also a great deal of discussion on what role the Staff Development Committee would be required to play in the development of Student Learning Outcomes.  Barbara distributed a very detailed booklet including a flow chart.  There will be much more discussion on this subject in the future.  No decisions or recommendations were reached at this meeting.

Student Learning Outcomes

Scott Vigallon, March. 6, 2006 

Most of the meeting was dedicated to trying to incorporate SLOs into the other areas of the college. The committee has recommended that LPC establish 4 faculty leads at .2 assigned time to serve as liaisons to: a) the campus at large, b) Staff Development, c) Curriculum; and d) Assessment. Each of these leads will also sit on an SLO steering committee.

Teri Henson and Barbara Morrissey, chairs of the Curriculum and Staff Development committees, respectively, were invited to the meeting to share their thoughts on the proposed plan. Both raised concerns about their committees taking on the additional work that SLOs would bring. 

It was later decided that any work Curriculum would have to do with SLOs would try to be shifted to the office of the VP of Instruction and the Deans.   Discussion also centered around how Staff Development could help with the training of faculty on SLOs despite the possibility that no time could be allotted on the fall flex day. No firm commitments were made.  The Faculty Flex Day presentations on SLOs on Feb. 16 apparently went over well. Sebastian Wong, Sarah Thompson, Elena Cole, and Lauren Hasten all presented their Pilot Projects.  The Academic Senate approved the Assessment Philosophy Statement on Feb. 22.  A software program to manage and measure SLOs, called WEAVEOnline, was demonstrated to a subgroup of the task force Feb. 10. Two more demos are scheduled for March 10 and March 17.
Student Success

Anne Loyola, March 2, 2006

March 2, 2006

This year, the Student Success Committee wanted to identify ways in which LPC can work to provide additional support to students that traditionally have low success rates in core academic areas. The areas focused on were English, Math and ESL.  We invited representatives from all these areas to help provide feedback from a faculty perspective on how Math, English and ESL courses were working to help students achieve higher success rates and identify ways in which our committee and student services could work to enhance student success.  We explored issues involved with ESL students transitioning into core English classes. What are the particular challenges for students in ESL. We discussed the 1.5-generation of ESL learners. These were students who were born in the US but do not speak English in their homes so they have often gone undetected as they have struggled through the educational system.  Estimates are that 25% of students in high schools fall into this category.

We also discussed student matriculation requirements and examined the positive and negative attributes of requiring an Assessment and Orientation for incoming students. 

For our next meeting we are gathering specific data around English, Math and ESL to identify students that need encouragement to take study skills and other support service classes that would provide additional assistance in passing particular classes. 

Karen Kit

Student Success Committee had their second meeting on Thursday, March 2.  There was much dialog and sharing of information, especially about "Generation 1.5."  The Committee worked on Goals.  Next Meeting will be Thursday, April 6 at 1:30 a.m.

Technology Committee

Greg Johns, the Feb. 27 Technology Committee meeting was canceled due to lack of agenda items and will meet again on March 27.

Anne Loyola also submitted a report, 

